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Dear Sir / Madam,

I welcome the fact that this inquiry has been established and that submissions are being sought from the public.  It is a sign of a healthy democracy at work.  

By way of introduction, my wife and I (now both 36 & born in Australia) moved to Germany in 2000 with our two children (then 2 & 4).  We both have bachelor’s degrees, she in Education and I in Engineering, and had worked professionally in Australia for 5 & 10 years respectively.  Our motivations for moving overseas were a mixture of taking up a new employment opportunity (in Engineering) that did not exist in Australia, and wanting to provide our children with an international, bilingual perspective for their lives.

There are several issues related to expatriate life that I believe should be addressed by government:

· The establishment of a formal communications avenue between the Australian government and expatriates, as a means of notifying them about important issues relating to Australia, and its government and policy.  Topics of interest might include issues regarding citizenship, dual nationality, elections etc.  Email is a medium that is well suited to the dissemination of such information. 

· The establishment of an ‘electorate at large’ with a representative in the Senate and, in proportion to the expatriate population, representation in the House of Representatives.

· Better access to voting in federal elections.

For expatriates to return to Australia, they need to be able to find positions in their field of work at rates of pay that allow a standard of living to be maintained.  Both of these points are critical.  

The employment opportunities that exist overseas have come about through not only a larger population base, but also due to different government policies that actively support research, development and commercialisation of new technologies coupled with widely accessible and (in Europe) low cost tertiary education system that produces a large pool of highly trained graduates.  This is particularly relevant in the fields of science and engineering.  For Australia to continue to successfully develop industries other than tourism and mining / agriculture, the disparities in this area must be addressed.  

The second point – standard of living – combines the fields of salaries, taxation regimes and costs of living.  Salaries for professional workers are significantly lower in Australia than in other OECD countries.  While the cost of living is also slightly lower, the taxation disadvantage is extreme.  As a result of bracket creep, the highest marginal taxation rates in Australia apply from taxable incomes exceeding only about 1.2 times average earnings.  In Germany this factor is about 1.8 – before the significant effects of income splitting are considered.  Here, the marginal rate for each partner is determined by adding the individual incomes, and halving the sum.  This provides a significant benefit to single income families. 

I realise that this submission only scratches the surface of the multitude of issues that expatriates face, but these are some of the most significant that are within the power of the Australian Government to address.  Consequently, I would be happy to respond to any of these points in more detail if requested.

Yours faithfully,

Richard Middelmann

















